St. Charles Parish
Planning Board of Commissioner
December 3, 2009


Minutes


PZR-2009-21 requested by Shirline S. Johnson for a change in zoning classification from R-1A(M) to R-2 at 464 and 470 Killona Drive, Killona.  Council District 1.  Mr. Romano.

Mr. Romano:  Thank you Mr. Chairman.  The applicant requests a rezoning from R-1AM to R-2 for the purpose of completing the renovation of the existing single family residential structure into a duplex. The applicant site is comprised of two historic lots of record currently owned by the applicant.  One lot measures 43 x 97 feet (4,171 sq. ft); the other measures 50 x 97 feet (4,850 sq. ft.), upon which the house is located.  Neither lot individually meets the criteria of either the R-1AM zoning district (5,000 SF minimum) or the R-2 district (6,000 SF minimum).  The property has been in single ownership since before the adoption of the current zoning code.  Because they are in single ownership, of continuous frontage, and because they individually do not meet the current zoning district standards, they are considered to be a single undivided lot of record, (SCP Code, Appendix A, Section IX(A)(3)).
An Administrative Resubdivision, combining the two lots, will be required if the rezone is approved in order for a building permit to be issued.  

In order to recommend approval, a rezoning application must meet all of the conditions under one of the rezoning criteria. The Department concludes that this request meets all of the conditions of the second criteria.  The second criteria strive to protect the surrounding land uses and to ensure that the general public interest and welfare will not be impacted due to the rezoning of property.  

Because the site was historically developed as two single family residential units, the development of a duplex (two units) on the site will not unduly burden the public facilities or streets.  The house is designed to look like a single family residence and adequate off street parking is available on the property to accommodate two households.  Therefore, it will be compatible with the surrounding residential uses.  The property will continue to be in commerce as a residential structure.  The surrounding residential uses appear to be occupied and few vacant properties were noted in the area.  This would suggest that an oversupply of residential uses does not occur in the area and this additional duplex will not create a disproportionate supply of land use to the surrounding population. For the reasons, the Department recommends rezoning approval.

Mr. Becnel:  Thank you Mr. Romano, any Commission questions at this time?

Mr. Clulee:  I think that this is the gentleman that came before us. They were able to work it out with the Department and I’m glad to see it.  I recommend we go with it.

Mr. Becnel:  This is a public hearing for PZR-2009-21.  Anyone wishing to speak in favor, please come forward.  Please state your name and address for the record.

Frank Johnson, 145 Julia Street, Hahnville.  I am Shirline’s husband.  We’ve both been under the weather so I just want to say thank you for the reconsideration.  We plan to develop the property in a way that it will be an upgrade to the area.  Thank you.

Mr. Becnel:  Thank you for your patience in working with us on this.  Anyone else wishing to speak in favor, please come forward.  Anyone wishing to speak in opposition, please come forward.  Seeing none, the public hearing is closed.  Any Commission discussion?

Ms. Wolfe: This is in my district and Rev. Johnson and his family has done beautifully with the renovations and everything and it enhances the area.  I ask my fellow Commissioners to approve it.

Mr. Becnel:  Thank you Ms. Wolfe. Any other discussion?  Please cast your vote.

YEAS:

Becnel, Dufrene, Clulee, Booth, Gibbs, Wolfe

NAYS:
None 

ABSENT:
Foster

Mr. Becnel:  That passes unanimously.  

